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Mr. Roos resigned from the Bench on Wednesday December 22. I was 
in Johannesburg on that day and addressed a meeting in Parktown North. 
After the meeting I was approached by a Pressman (R.D.M.) for an inter
view. In that interview I stated that we had stood as a party both for 
cooperation on a broader basis (Smuts's Bloemfontein declaration)and for 
a National Government. But if it was to be a question of merely coopera' 
ting with a minority section of the Nationalist Government under Roos, 
we would not rulow our leader to be side-tracked or to play second 
fiddle. 

Gen. Smuts was away from Pretoria at the time. He returned on the 
evening of the 26th and sent for me to come out to Irene the next morn
ing. I reported to him fully the situation as I saw it, and urged the 
necessity from the point of view of public opinion of a friendly attitu
de towa~ds Roos. He went the same afternoon to Johannesburg to consult 
Duncan and Reitz. 

Next day (WedneSday) he spoke at Germiston in a spirit of cautious 
welcome to Roos, at the same time as Roos in Johannesburg was abusing 
Smuts. 

The following Tuesday (3rd January) Smuts invited Duncan, Reitz and 
myself to Irene. We then discussed plans for the forthcoming session, 
and I as a result made the first draft of themotion for a National Govt, 
which Smuts subsequently introduced. I remember saying that the two 
points which the public wanted us to raise were the Government's reten
tion of office despite the failure of its policy, and the desire for a 
National Govt. Someone else thought that reference to the chaotic con
dition of the country should be made. The motion waS drafted so as to 
cover these three points. 

During fue intervening days Esselen had raised with me the question 
of the desirability of opening conversations with Roos. I had suggested 
that we asked Oosthuizen to explore this possibility. 

'~l'~ On 14th January Oosthuizen saw Roos but was unable to report much 
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' 1, -L ' progress. Suring the same day Solomon (Mayor of Pretoria) saw me. He 

~f\I'\1l had been approached from the Roos side with a view to getting Smuts to 
approach Roos before his (Roos'S) Pretoria meeting that evening. I told 
Solomon that this was impracticable unless Roos first showed some sign 
of a change of heart, and willingness to climb down from the attitude of 
his Johannesburg and subsequent interviews. Solomon then saw Roos. 

That evening I attended the Roos meeting and saw him before the 
meeting in the Mayor's Parlour. The conyersation was of no political 
significance. Roos made on me the impression of a very sick man. His 
first remark to me was, "Hierdie ding gaan my nog dood maak.!! 
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Next day (5th January) Duncan, Reitz and I again et the General at 
his request at Irene. I reported on the Roos meeting. The General then 
indicated that he had decided that we must make overtuI'es to Roos, and 
that he \Vae prepared to go to th(:: extent of offering him the Deputy Prime 
Ministership and three seats in the Cabinet. The General indicated that 
he would be willing to agree to a third party - other than Roos or him
self - as PM, provided it was an S.A.P. man. We however refused to enter
tain this idea. It was agreed that I should conduct the negotiations. 
At first it was proposed that I should leave the same evening for Cape
town to see Roos there. Later it was decided that I should wait his re
turn to the l'Jorth. 

Next day we met again at Irene at Duncan's request. Duncan stated 
that he was very unhappy about the proposed Roos negotiations, and that 
he would very much prefer to cooperate with Hertzog. The General (and in 
a lesser degree} Reitz were most emphatic that this wasnot possible. The 
General spoke with oovious feeling in rejecting the idea that he could 
work with Hertzog. Ultimately it was agreed that this line of approach 
wasnot practicable, as there wasno opening for any conversations with Hert 
zog, and the inwression created in the public mind by his 
and other speeches would tend to make the public averse to the idea of 
such cooperation. 

In the meantime Oosthuizen had wired to Roos and the result was the 
Carlton Hotel meeting of Jan 10 of which I have kept a separate record. 

On Monday 16th, Duncan, Reitz and I were wired for b;y the General to 
proceed to Capetown inmlediately. We left that evening and saw him on 18th 
- found that his attitude was very nmch weakened. He told us that Cape 
opinion was very strongly pro-Coalition, and that he felt that he could 
not allow the conditi.on that he should be PM to stand in the way. He in
dicated that several people thought that we should go in with Roos and 
accept hinl or his nominee (who the General told us would probably be Chas 
te Wa~er), as PM. We strongly resisted these suggestions. F.S. Malan who 
was present at one of these conversations however inclined to take the 
pro-Roos view. Our resistance was not without effect, and when w e saw 
the General on the Thnrsday he had reverted to his former view. 

On the Thursday evening he met Roos and that meeting is dealt with 
in a separate note. 

On the Friday morning (20th Jan) the cauQus met, the General made a 
statement, and indicated what motion he intended to introduce, and re
ceived unanimous and enthuSiastic support. 

During the next week the insiduous propaganda of the Roosites made 
considerable headway among our members. By Thursday it appeared that a 
considerable ' majority was in favour of Coalition with Roos as PM. That 
morning I warned the General of the disaffection. Later at about 12.30 
he showed Duncan and myself the letter he had received from Steytler and 
Reitz with the revised offer - Roos to be PM and to have three seats in 
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the Cabinet. I suggested that his reply should be that he was dealing 
direct with Roos. 

Meantule copies o~ the letter were distributed to some of our mem
bers and as a result a caucus was demanded. It met on 27th, 28th, and 31. 
I spoke~irst after Gilson on 27th. At ~irst the tide was against us but 
d~ring the ~our days several members swung over to our side - at the end 
we were just about equally divided. At the end the General summed up 
magni~icently, stating that he could not accept the Roos o~~er. The cau
cus unanimously a~~irmed con~idence in him, and le~t ~rther negotiations 
in his hands. 

Meantime on the 30th I had met Pen Wessels casually. He re~erred to 
our party troubles, and I made a remark implying the hope that we would 
reject the Roos o~~er, and so leave the waly open ~or the bi~ger thing. 
He seized on this and indicated that he thought there was a good deal of 
chance o~ something being done along the lines o~ Smuts-Hertzog coopera
tion. I asked hUl what his authority was ~or this statement. At the mo
ment he could not produce any speci~ic authority, but he agreed to keep 
in touch with me. 

Next aay (Tuesday) he saw me again and told me that the time was now 
ripe ~or an advance. He indicated that Hertzog would welcome an approach 
~rom Smuts be~ore the winding-up o~ the National Government debate then 
still in progress, and gave Pirow and Havenga as his authorities. From 
what he said and o1her indications I was satis~ied that business was in
tended. 

As Smuts had left the House, I went out to his residence and report
ed to him. His first remark was to ask i~ it would not be possible to 
secure a National Government, on such a basis that he could give it his 
blessing but remain outside. I replied that this would put Duncan and 
other S.A.P. Ministers in an impossible position. He seemed to be ~av
ourably impressed by what I had reported to him and promised to consider 
it overnight. Next day he told me that he was willing to see Hertzo~ and 
asked me toarrange with Wessels for a meeting between himsel~ (Smuts), 
and Havenga to prepare the way. Havenga however re~sed to agree, as it 
might compromise him with his colleagues. Smuts then deciaed to take no 
fUrther action until ~ter his speech winding up the National debate that 
afternoon - in the meantime he had some discussion with Duncan and mysel~ 
as to the points of principle and policy to b~ discussed with Hertzog, 
and also in rega:bd to the Cabinet. 

At the conclusion o~ the debate the General told me to tell Wessels 
that he would not approach Hertzog until next day. Next morning he said 
that he ~elt that in view o~ all the talk in the Lobbies, it was best to 
take no action and let things simmer ~or a bit. I got the inwression that 
he waS doubt~ul of Hertzog's sincer~y and wanted some overture ~rom the 
other side. He said the initiative now lay with them. 
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When I asked him if I might go up to the Transvaal f~r the weekend 
he said it was the opportune moment to do so, as nothing would happen for 
a few days. 

On Monday 6th the General said that he was thinking of issuing a 
statement, that F.S. Malan and Duncan had made drafts which did not satis
fy him, and that he wanted me also to submit one. I pr~ared this draft 
making some use of Duncan's in doing so, and my draft was published by 
the General with very little amendment as his statement. 

When I returned on Monday 6th I found C.W. Malan had died. This 
naturally suspended conversations, but Quite early in that week Pen Wes
sels told me that no action should now be taken from our side. We were 
to await a statement which was to be handed to Gen Smuts by Gen Hertzog, 
but that this could not take place until after the caucus on the 14th. 

On that day about 12.50 Quite accidentally I saw the PM's secretary 
bringing along the statement to Gen. Smuts's office. 

At about 4.30 that afternoon Smuts sent for me and asked me what I 
made of the statement which he handed to me. He seemed to be very much 
afraid that he was being led into a trap. I told him that I thought de ' 
spite all the verbiage Hertzog was sincere, that he was merely in rather 
a clumsy way trying to build a bridge to make negotiations possible, and 
that he was obviously most anxious to maintain the appearance of consist
ency. He asked what step he should take and I replied that I thought he 
must obtain an elucidation of the real purport of the document either by 
seeing Hertzog personally or be sending him a letter. Duncan took the 
same view, and dfrated the letter which was sent the same afternoon. 

Next morning as the result of a favourable reply from Hertzog, the 
two leaders met from 11 to 12 in the morning. Afterwards Gen Smuts told 
me that he was Quite satisfied as to the PM's sincer~ty 

The discussion were resumed on Friday (17th), Messrs. Havenga and 
Duncan being now assoaiated, and lasted from 2.30 to 4.30. On the Monday' 
morning the General showed me drafts of the Provincial and Native clause~ 
The Big Four met on Monday from 4 to 6 and again on Tuesday from 3 to 3.45 
Immediately after the Tuesday meeting the General sent for me to join Dun
can and himself. He was obviously very much upset and talked of the pOSSi
ble breakdown of the negotations. Serious difficulty had arisen over the 
Native clause with the discussion of which th~y had up till then been al
most exclusively engaged. The Government's representatives would not 
agree to make further action in. regard to the Bills contingent on agree
ment and had submitted a draft formula, but this was unsatisfactory in 
regard to (a) no modification of the principle of separate political re- ~ 
presentation, (b) the time-table in regard to legislation. We cooperated 
in drafting a formula. Duncan suggested the reference to the next Parlia
ment, the General put in the word,ttnecessarily" and I suggested ttmotivatioJ 
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at the end, and made the final draft. This draft was 
enga almost immediately thereafter. 

Hav-

The Big Four met again on Wednesday 22nd from 4.45 to 6.10. At the 
end of this meeting the General took me into his room and told me "die 
ding is deur". 

Next morning the final meeting was held from 12 to 12.55 after which 
the General asked me to translate the agreed statement into English. 

On Frida;}' 24th the caucuses met and approved of the ag,r~ent. 

I had other conversations with him during this period. The great 
stumbling-block he told me was the Native Bills. Both Duncan and I 
would have been willing to agree to their being left a non-party question 
as indeed the General himself had appeared to be when the question of ne
gotiations was first mooted by Wessels - but at this stage he was very 
insistent that this would in fact mean a betrayal of the natives, and he 
therefore would not agree to a compromise on any terms save that of a 
compromise. 

On Monday evening Duncan discussed the matter with me and told me 
what the position was in the Big Four. At his request I drafted a form
ula of which he approved, the basis of which was that the National Govt 
would not proceed with the Native Bills until it had arrived at agreement. 
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